SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7th MAY 2008 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr C Hughes, Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr T Wiener,

Cllr D Matthews, Cllr A Nicholls, and Cllr M Lawton.

In attendance: 
 District Cllr Steve Patel, PCSO John Webb and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. Open Session:  District Cllr Steve Patel informed the Parish Council that the District Council will award grants of £500 to each parish to be spent on an initiative to benefit the community and that he would welcome suggestions.  Cllr Patel also reported a break-in in Hearnes Meadow.   
PCSO John Webb came to discuss the formation of a Seer Green Sports and Social Committee to work towards increasing the village facilities. He explained that there could be possible grants from Thames Valley Police and the Lottery Fund.  The Parish Council supported the formation of the committee and agreed that a leaflet, to promote the idea, could be included in the next Newsletter.  Councillors also discussed recent crime incidents in the village with PCSO Webb.

2.
Apologies for absence: Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr J Forsaith and County Cllr Pam Bacon. 

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  Approval of the minutes of the previous meeting was proposed by Cllr Matthews and seconded by Cllr Nicholls.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  

7 i. The Parish Council is searching for the original Green Meadow Byelaws document and will refer to the minute book and speak to previous Councillors.  (Action - Cllr Clarke, Clerk)  
7 i. A risk assessment for the trees in Green Wood will be requested.  (Action - Cllr Hughes)
7 ii. The solicitor has finalised her review of the allotments agreements and the feedback will be incorporated into the current documents.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Scourfield, Clerk) 

7 ii Several of the old goal posts are still at the Recreation Ground.  BALC will be asked to see if they can recommend a company to remove the posts.  (Action – Clerk) 

7 iii. The toilets and water system at the Pavilion need refurbishing. Quotations will be sought.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls)
County Cllr Pam Bacon’s Leadership Fund grant of £450 has now been put towards the Birdmouth fencing which has been installed at the entranceway to the Cemetery.  Cllr Bacon will be thanked for her kind donation. (Action – Clerk)

8. CCTV for the Recreation Ground will be investigated.  (Action – Cllr Rothwell)  

8. Funding for energy conservation for 100 communities has been announced and the opportunities for Seer Green will be investigated.  (Action - Cllr Forsaith)

Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda: Nothing to report.
3.
Correspondence:  

Outgoing

21 Apr
Letter to CH Grounds Maintenance approving their quotation for 2008/09.

22 Apr
Email to Seer Green Scout Group, Churches and Jubilee Hall Committee advising that Seer Green has entered the Best Kept Village competition and asking for their support.

22 Apr
Insurance Claim to Zurich Municipal for recent vandalism Jan – Mar 2008 totalling £424.50.

Incoming

1 Apr
Letter from Came & Company confirming Insurance policy and enclosing Employers Liability Certificate.

1 Apr
Street Lighting Maintenance Charges 2008 – 9.

5 Apr
Letter from PC McVeigh stating that the investigation into the recent graffiti has concluded due to insufficient evidence.

11 Apr
Confirmation from BALC of Seer Green’s entry for the DeFraine Cup in the Best Kept Village Competition.

11 Apr 
Letter from Amersham Town Council asking for notification of any Road Closures for a consolidated application to save costs.

17 Apr
Parishes Update from the Chilterns Conservation Board. 

25 Apr
Letter from Mr E Newhouse reporting on the Internal Audit. 

30 Apr
Three Valleys Water details about their Draft Water Resources Management Plan 2010–2035.

1 May
Wicksteed’s Safety Inspection Report for Green Meadow.  Following a review of the report it was agreed to replace all of the swing seats in Green Meadow as they had been vandalised.  (Action – Clerk)

Chiltern District Council

21 Apr
Details about the supply of Ordnance Survey Mapping to Parish Councils

Mar
Minutes from the following meetings:- Cabinet, Community & Environment Overview Committee, Performance & Resources Overview, Homelessness, Planning Committee, Personnel, Licensing Sub-Committee, Housing and Planning Overview Committee.

Bucks CC

18 Apr
Leaflet about In-Touch service for all adults who may not be eligible for Social Care Services.

Apr
Public Rights of Way  1. Rights of Way Improvement Plan 2008-18, 2. Revised definitive map and statement of Rights of Way, 3. Local Access Forum Annual Report.

2 May
Permit for signing for Cherry Pie Fair on 21st June.

Other 

4 Apr
South East England Regional Assembly – Regional Housing Strategy 2008 – 2011.

4 Apr 
Letter from The Chiltern Society raising concerns about the proposed Programme of Closures of Post Offices.

8 Apr
Bucks Drug and Alcohol Action Team – details about new Alcohol Strategy “Calling Time”.

18 Apr
Letter from War Memorials Trust, a national charity dedicated to the conservation and repair of Memorials throughout the UK.

24 Apr
Chiltern Community Partnership papers.

Apr
Request for donation from Vitalise who provide breaks for disabled people and carers.

Apr
Details of NALC conference.
4.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             
   £34,838.52 were made  

Income 


                £4,139.38



Closing bank balance as of 25th Apr   £55,820.38

The 2007/08 annual accounts were presented and approved by the Parish Council.  The Council approved the annual audit governance statement and it was duly signed by the Chairman and Clerk.  The Internal Audit was conducted on 25th April and a report has been received, which identified no critical issues for the Council’s attention.  A notice about the audit and the opportunity for residents to inspect the Parish Council accounts for the year ending 31 Mar 2008 will be placed on the notice board on May 8th. (Action – Clerk)
5. Planning

Approved

CH/2008/0083/TP
Long Grove Wood, adjacent to 16 Drovers Way, Seer Green


Cutting back of branches of oak trees overhanging garden of 16 Drovers Way, Seer Green - trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2008/0200/FA
Rose Garth, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH


Part two storey, part single storey side/front extension, two storey rear extension and new front porch canopy.

CH/2008/0301/FA
14 Howard Crescent, Seer Green,  HP9 2XP


Single storey rear extension

CH/2008/0328/FA
Conifers Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL


Part two storey part single storey side/rear extension, single storey front extension and front porch (amendment to planning permission CH/2006/1302/FA)

Refused

CH/2008/0096/FA
Fallowfield, 39 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP


First floor extension to create two storey dwelling and front porch

The Parish Council has ongoing concerns about the development of farm land off Newbarn Lane which had been subject to a recent planning application refusal.  The Enforcement Office from CDC’s Planning Department has visited the site and asked for residents to keep a diary of ongoing activity.  The Rights of Way Officer has agreed with the developer that gates be installed where fencing had been placed across the Public Footpath.  The matter will be monitored.  (Action - Cllr P Clarke, Cllr C Hughes)
6.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. Pavilion Car Park:  The car park has now been resurfaced to a high standard and the Recycling Centre will shortly be returned.  There are still a number of items that need to be resolved by the contractor:-

· The speed bump needs to be painted to make it visible to drivers.

· The grit needs to be swept from the car park surface.

· The logs need to be secured onto their bearers.

· The entrance to the Recreation Ground needs to be cleared of scalpings, then edged and resurfaced with tarmac.

To achieve the surface levels required for drainage more earth had to be excavated than originally anticipated, therefore SSC had to increase their invoice for the removal of the earth.  The Parish Council agreed to this increase in cost.  The PC also agreed to withhold 5% of the SSC invoice until they have received a satisfactory final report from JNP Group and all outstanding issues have been resolved.  (Action – Cllr Lawton, Clerk)  Bollards need to be installed at either end of the speed bump to make it more visible to motorists. (Action – Cllr Nicholls)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE: Several companies offering mini Parish Council websites at reasonable cost had recently advertised and emailed the Council.  An easy to maintain, low cost solution will be researched further.  (Action – Cllr Wiener)  
iii. BCC LOCALITY STRATEGY: BCC’s Getting Closer to Communities (GC2C) Locality Strategy has been developed with the aim of using nineteen local community areas (Local Area Forums) to act as a focus for community engagement, service planning and delivery.  Chiltern District Council held a meeting with BCC and representatives from the Parish and Town Councils where they were unanimous in their concerns about how the disparate parishes have been grouped as areas and how the Local Area Forum’s add yet another level of democracy which overlap with the defined functions of the various existing local authority bodies.  The Parish Council will be writing directly to the County Council to express their concerns. (Action – Cllr Clarke)
Seer Green was awarded £10k from BCC Chiltern Local Committee delegated budget scheme to install a new section of footway on School Lane going from the top of Bayne Hill to opposite the entrance to the school.  This would improve the safety of children walking to school from the Bayne Hill direction.

7.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. Environment:  The Landlord at the Three Horseshoes has kindly painted the fence in Jubilee Walk. The Spring Clear Up Day on 26th April saw improvements to the Bus Stop on Chalfont Road, the Cemetery and the area outside the shops.  Everyone was thanked for their efforts.  BCC will be chased for the white gate to be reinstated on School Lane.  (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Hughes reported on the Bio-Diversity workshop she recently attended stating that the Parish Council are fulfilling their objectives in planting native species of bushes and trees and in their maintenance of Green Wood.

ii. Properties:  Nothing to report.

iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON:  Nothing to report.

8.
Any Other Business:  A resident from Longbottom Lane had fly tipped several bags of mixed waste at the Recreation Ground even though neither the Recycling Centre nor rubbish bins were in place.  The Chairman had spoken to the resident who admitted the fly tipping and had since removed the rubbish.  A letter will be sent to the resident to explain the seriousness of the issue and subsequent penalties and prosecution should the matter happen again.  (Action - Cllr Clarke, Clerk)  
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council Meeting will be held at 7.30 pm on Wednesday 4th June 2008, in the Parish Church Hall.  
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